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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 6, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION


A.
Conference with labor negotiators regarding all bargaining units, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957


B.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Kathy Hsieh, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95


C.
Denial of Liability Claim, Claimant:  Nguyen Duc Quang, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

At 7:00 p.m., the City Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Police Sergeant Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway proposing moving “Old Business” and “New Business” before the “Public Hearing” item.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, reported that her walks along Quarry Road during the past two weekends have raised some concerns about wildlife.  She provided the staff with an article called “Amphibian Roundup” to share with the Council.  She said the article talks about the dangers of using Round-Up and Brush-Be-Gone for weed control.  She noted that although the herbicides themselves are safe, the substance that makes them adhere to plants prevents amphibians from being able to hatch their eggs.  Ms. Salmon expressed concern about the products used for weed abatement in the City of Brisbane and Crocker Industrial Park.  She asked the Council to make sure the products used by the City have no potentially harmful ingredients.

Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to look into the matter and report back.

Doug Allshouse, Friends of San Bruno Mountain, reported that a building permit and plans have been approved for the new Mission Blue nursery of native plants, and he thanked the Council, the Planning Commission, and the staff for their help.  He invited the City Council and members of the public to attend a fundraiser on Saturday, March 25, from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. at the Mission Blue Center.  He said the event will feature refreshments, a slide show, and live music.

Mr. Allshouse said the City of South San Francisco approved funding last week to have a contractor start demolishing the greenhouses.  He noted a bin has been delivered to the site, and he welcomed volunteers to help with the move at the site on Saturday, February 11, at 10:00 a.m.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1278 - $ 607,149.75

CM Barnes drew attention to the second entry on Page 27, an application fee refund to Cornerstone Church, and asked for an explanation.  Community Development Director Prince said the church withdrew its project application, and the amount in the payment register reflects the amount of deposit refunded after billing for staff time.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1278.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Conway said he wanted to pull item A.  Mayor Bologoff indicated he had a comment on Item B.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of December 19, 2005

CM Conway noted CM Panza’s name should be removed from the Page 1 roster and CM Barnes’ name inserted.

Referring to the second paragraph on Page 3, first sentence, CM Conway proposed inserting “for his work on the open space acquisition” after “Smith” and before Mr. Breault’s name.

At the end of the first sentence at the top of Page 8, CM Conway recommended inserting “and to use the Peninsula Congestion Relief Alliance.”  In the fourth paragraph on that same page, last sentence, he suggested replacing “and” with a comma, changing “Police Department’s” to “Police Department,” followed by a comma and the words “and the” before “Traffic Advisory Committee.”

CM Richardson proposed adding the words “for now” at the end of the fourth-from-last paragraph on Page 16.

Mayor Bologoff said he noticed one typographical error on Page 10, which he would bring to the staff’s attention.


CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the December 19 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-01 adding the classification of Management Analyst to the Class Specification Manual and Resolution No. 2006-02 amending Resolution No. 2001-27, the pay scale for hourly employees to include an hourly wage for the classification of Management Analyst 

Mayor Bologoff said he had no problem paying fair wages to the staff, but emphasized the need to carefully consider future support costs when creating new committees.  He noted hiring special support people can be expensive.

CM Richardson commented that she was uncomfortable establishing a special job classification for a specific individual.  She added that she understood the necessity of this action, but did not like creating the new position.

Mayor Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-1 and Resolution No. 2006-02 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider awarding the construction contract for the Glen Park Tank Construction and Seismic Upgrade Project (Project No. 9401) to Anderson Pacific Engineering, in the amount of $1,289,000, and authorize the Mayor to sign the Agreement on behalf of the City.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the City Council previously approved this project, and adequate funding was allocated.  He reported that seven contractors attended the pre-bid meeting, but only two elected to submit bids.  He recommended awarding the contract to Anderson Pacific Engineering, the lower of the two.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to award the contract to Anderson Pacific Engineering as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider directing staff to develop the required documents to sell pension obligation bonds with the savings taken over the first three years of the life of the bonds

Finance Director Schillinger said the City currently has an outstanding PERS balance of $4.5 million due to the stock market crash in 2001 and being placed in a side fund rather than a pool.  The result is that Brisbane will owe PERS .0775 percent until the debt is paid.  Mr. Schillinger advised that the City can probably sell pension obligation bonds for about 5 percent and recapture $100,000 per year in savings over the next three years, and he recommended that course of action. 

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to direct the staff as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Provide direction to staff regarding priorities of projects for which the City is requesting federal funds

Finance Director Schillinger noted that with assistance from Congressman Lantos, the City has been receiving federal funds during the past few years, totaling about $1.2 million for water and sewer projects.  He said that if not for those federal funds, Brisbane’s rates would have to be 10 to 15 percent higher to cover the costs.

Mr. Schillinger reported that the City’s lobbyist in Washington recommends looking at larger projects because there may be a limit on the number of earmarks each member of Congress can propose.  He welcomed direction from the City Council as to the kinds of projects that should be proposed.  Mr. Schillinger suggested considering water and storm drain improvements, money for recreational facilities, assistance with the Police Department remodel project, and a joint storm drain project with the City of Millbrae.

CM Barnes asked if federal funds can be used for libraries.  Mr. Schillinger noted this could be added to the recreational facilities request.

CM Richardson suggested adding funding for the Crocker Park Trail.  CM Conway advocated seeking federal funds for open space.

CM Waldo proposed pursuing the joint storm drain project with the City of Millbrae and SFO.  Mr. Schillinger suggested making that the first priority, with the police station as the second priority and recreational facilities third.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

PUBLIC HEARING


ONE QUARRY ROAD - PROPOSED RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT


A.
Receive a presentation from representatives of LSA on the One Quarry Road EIR, discuss the adequacy of the EIR, and direct staff to prepare a resolution and findings certifying the adequacy of the EIR

Community Development Director Prince noted that at the Council’s November 14 meeting, the staff and consultants provided answers to questions raised in September, and the meeting packet includes those materials.  He reviewed the standards for determining the adequacy of the EIR.  He emphasized that the purpose of the EIR is to analyze environmental impacts, not to endorse the project or any alternative.  

Mr. Prince said the EIR consultants and geotechnical consultants went back and reviewed the site and previous reports to determine that the site had not changed significantly since the draft EIR was done.

Mr. Prince stated that the Planning Commission proposed two additional revisions to the project:  switching the primary and secondary access roads and creating a seasonal wetlands as part of the storm drain system.  He noted these items were incorporated in the proposed conditions.

Mr. Prince advised that this project was reduced from the originally proposed 209 units to 183 units, consistent with Alternative 2 in the EIR.  He noted the staff report presents a comparison between the impacts from Alternative 2 and an industrial park alternative, without applying any mitigation.

Mr. Prince noted the remaining life of the quarry is one of the issues researched by the EIR consultants and staff.  He said some reports estimate that mining could probably go on until at least 2017 before depleting the available resources, but based on past extraction levels, it appears those mineral resources could last until 2043.  He added that the recycling operation could continue indefinitely.

Mr. Prince noted the air quality impacts of ongoing quarry operations need to be weighed against other alternatives.  In particular, he said, crystalline silica exposure is 25 percent greater at the quarry than elsewhere in the region.  He also acknowledged that the quarry has been the subject of numerous complaints from industrial and residential neighbors.

Mr. Prince introduced EIR consultant David Clure, and invited him to discuss the environmental issues in the EIR.

Mr. Clure, LSA, introduced his associates Judith Malamut and Malcolm Sproul, and Ted Sayre, of Cotton Shires Associates, the City’s geotechnical consultant.

Mr. Clure noted that the EIR has a number of purposes under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), including informing citizens and decision-makers, objectively analyzing potential adverse effects of a project using sound scientific methods, and identifying appropriate mitigation.  He said CEQA defines thresholds of significance that are applied to determine which environmental impacts need to be mitigated.

Mr. Clure said the EIR consists of three volumes:  the main text, a series of draft technical appendices, and responses to comments.  He noted the EIR took a comprehensive look at a wide range of factors:  land use and public policy, geology and mineral resources, hydrology and water quality; hazardous materials; biological resources; traffic and circulation; air quality; noise; aesthetics; population, employment, and housing; public services; and utilities.  Mr. Clure stated that the EIR analyzed impacts of the original project and three different alternatives, one of which became the proposed project.

Mr. Clure reviewed the background and chronology pertaining to preparation of the previous EIR.  He noted the first EIR was published in 2001, but that applicant withdrew.  The project was then revived when a new applicant came forward in 2003.  Mr. Clure talked about the public hearings and public comment process since that time.  He said the EIR consultant concluded that analysis in the original EIR was still valid and recommended certification.  Mr. Clure noted that in August of 2005, an amendment to the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) was submitted to allow incidental take of endangered butterflies.

Mr. Clure gave an overview of the site and the project.  He showed aerial photos and maps of the quarry and surrounding areas.  He said the quarry site is about 144.5 acres, with a flat floor surrounded by some steep slopes.  He reviewed the history of business operations in the quarry and described current activities.  Mr. Clure pointed out some of the prominent features of the quarry site.

Mr. Clure reviewed the EIR document and its components.  He noted Chapter 3 discusses the project and the alternatives that were considered.  He said the alternatives were an industrial park; a mitigated alternative project, which is currently being proposed; and a no-project alternative, or continued operation of the quarry.  After analyzing the impacts, the EIR concludes mitigation measures will be required in 12 topic areas. 

Mr. Clure invited Mr. Sproul to discuss one topic area, the biological issues, in more detail.

Mr. Sproul noted his firm prepared the biological resources section of the EIR.  He reviewed applicable land use requirements and General Plan policies.  He listed various regulatory agencies involved with this project and their areas of jurisdiction.

Mr. Sproul reported that LSA’s analysis identified potential impacts to endangered butterfly species, host plants, and nesting birds; impacts from introduction of non-native plants; potential fill of wetlands and watercourses; and impacts to a particular special-status native plant, the San Francisco gum plant.  He showed a map of existing vegetation types at the quarry and pictures of endangered butterfly species.  Mr. Sproul reviewed the mitigation measures recommended to address the biological impacts.  

Mr. Clure reviewed the EIR conclusions.  First, he noted, the report concludes all potential impacts can be reduced to a less-than-significant level if all the recommended mitigation measures are applied.  The EIR also identifies Alternative 2 as the environmentally superior alternative.

Mr. Clure said the draft EIR was circulated to regulatory agencies and members of the public for comments, the Planning Commission held public hearings, and responses to the comments were prepared.  He reported that 33 comments were submitted, and revisions were made to the impacts and mitigation measures under four different topics:  hydrology and water quality; biological resources; population, employment, and housing; and utilities.

Mr. Clure stated that the question before the City Council at this meeting is whether the EIR provides adequate information to evaluate the project.  He noted the issue of EIR certification should be addressed before considering the merits of the project.

Mr. Sayre said his firm, Cotton Shires Associates, was hired by the City to conduct a geotechnical review of the proposed Quarry development.  He stated that a team of five individuals with expertise in rock mechanics, geotechnical engineering, and geology peer-reviewed the reports that had been submitted to the City.  

Mr. Sayre began by clarifying the magnitude of earthquakes considered in evaluating the stability of the site.

Mr. Sayre pointed out distinguishing geotechnical characteristics of the quarry site, including slopes, degraded bench areas, and newer areas with better benching.  He said LSA conducted its initial review in July 2000.  After reading all the documents and reports to that date, LSA concluded that the quarry fill materials at the base required additional analysis to determine appropriate mitigation; more detailed slope stability evaluations of rock slopes and seismic response of quarry walls were recommended; and more detailed mitigation plans to mitigate rockfall were requested.  Mr. Sayre said LSA also concluded that the technical information available at that time was insufficient to demonstrate the feasibility of the project being proposed.

Mr. Sayre said after the July 2000 peer review, the applicant conducted a detailed slope stability investigation, a detailed geotechnical investigation of the quarry floor deposits, and a number of other investigations to address other questions that had been raised.  He reviewed the findings of the supplemental studies and the additional mitigation measures proposed.  He stated that after reviewing the studies, LSA concluded the applicant’s consultants had adequately investigated the geotechnical conditions at the site and recommended appropriate design mitigation measures.

CM Richardson asked how many meetings with stakeholders at taken place.  Mr. Clure responded that there were at least three meetings involving the City, project investigative consultants, and applicant representatives.  He offered to find out the exact number and report back.

At 9:00 p.m., Mayor Bologoff proposed taking a short break before the public comments.  The Council took a brief recess, and Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.

City Attorney Toppel talked about the next steps in the process.  He said the only issue before the City Council is certification of the EIR, a finding of adequacy, which does not constitute an approval of the project.  The EIR is intended to provide information to assist in the decision-making on the merits of the project.  Mr. Toppel noted that once the EIR is certified as adequate, further hearings will be held on the project itself, the conditions of approval, and land use permits.  Land use entitlements approved by the Council would then be subject to voter ratification in terms of whether residential use should be allowed for the site.  If the ballot measure passes, the property will go through an annexation process.  Mr. Toppel said all parties have agreed that the results of the election will be binding. 

Mr. Toppel advised that the Council can certify the EIR as adequate and still deny the land use entitlement if the Council determines residential use should not be allowed.

CM Conway asked if the project will be referred back to the Planning Commission for approval of additional permits.  Mr. Toppel responded that the Planning Commission concluded its review of the project, including the merits of the project.  He said if the Council certifies the EIR, further hearings will be scheduled on zoning, subdivision, and land use entitlements, all of which the Planning Commission recommends approving.  He noted the Planning Commission also approved a draft development agreement.

Mayor Bologoff welcomed comments from members of the public.

Lee Panza, Brisbane, said he would confine his remarks to the issue before the City Council, the adequacy of the EIR.  He reported he recently saw a National Geographic special about a disastrous avalanche in the Alps that destroyed a developed area.  Scientists were unable to duplicate the avalanche with sophisticated modeling techniques.  A later experiment with a triggered avalanche provided many details not previously available, and the disastrous avalanche was completely predictable with that information.

Mr. Panza talked about a particularly large rockfall in Yosemite that created enough momentum to carry materials across the valley and up the slope on the other side, a far more massive reaction than had been predicted.  In the case of the EIR project, he questioned the adequacy of the current studies to predict what would happen in the case of a massive failure.  Mr. Panza noted there may be new information in the field of geotechnical engineering that casts doubt on some of the existing models and reports.  

Mr. Panza observed that the meeting packet contains information on other successful quarry developments, but he said he would be interested in knowing even more about the failures. 

Francisco Da Costa, Environmental Justice Advocacy, said he was speaking on behalf of the native Ohlone peoples.  He observed that this area is very sensitive archaeologically, but no one, including the so-called experts, has expressed concern about this issue.  He noted the Ohlone people signed 18 treaties, none of which were ratified.  Mr. Da Costa explained that this area has particular spiritual significance because San Bruno Mountain is a sacred burial grounds for the Ohlone people.  Mr. Da Costa said this EIR fails to address many other important elements, including air and water pollution.

Espinola Jackson, resident of Bayview-Hunters Point, San Francisco, said sewage from Brisbane and many other communities flows to the sewage plant in her neighborhood, but people in the area did not know this would happen when the sewage plant was built.  Ms. Jackson clarified that she believed in growth and development, but not at the expense of people who live in poor neighborhoods.  She expressed concern about untreated sewage going to the Bay.  She noted the EIR does not address this problem.  Ms. Jackson urged Brisbane’s mayor to work with mayors of other communities to develop a regional strategy.

Frank Groffie, Berlogar Geotechnical Consultants, noted his firm has provided advice and expertise to the applicant on geotechnical issues.  He said his review leads him to conclude the EIR is adequate, and he recommended certification.

Mr. Groffie acknowledged that professionals can make mistakes, but noted it was unfair for Mr. Panza to cite such extreme and unusual examples from other parts of the world.  He said his firm is open to seeing any scientific information that would support conclusions other than those in the EIR.  He urged the City Council to find the EIR adequate.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, noted the City Attorney advised that the results of the election would be binding on Brisbane.  She asked if the developer and the county could bypass Brisbane altogether and build the project in another jurisdiction.

Mr. Toppel said that was a good question because the quarry was currently not within Brisbane’s jurisdictional limits.  He noted the county has historically had a policy requiring annexation for developments within another city’s sphere of influence.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the county is currently the jurisdiction with land use authority over the quarry.  Although the county could approve a residential development there on its own, the practical reality is that all municipal services would have to come from the City of Brisbane.  There would be a standoff if the City refused to provide services outside its limits because there is no such requirement.  Mr. Toppel noted the county has jurisdiction over the existing quarry operations, but if the use changes, responsibility would probably shift to the City via annexation.

Ms. Salmon noted compromises the City made as part of the Crocker Industrial Park development resulted in the development at the Northeast Ridge.  She questioned how well the EIR conditions and mitigation measures for that project have been enforced.  She said she has noticed numerous landslides, mud siltation, and other signs of instability.  She concluded that the Northeast Ridge EIR never should have been certified as adequate.

Ms. Salmon questioned the meaning of “less than significant” as applied to mitigation measures.  She noted the choice of a housing development as the “environmentally superior” alternative makes her doubt the validity of the entire EIR.  Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that building in the quarry was very risky.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, noted one of the expert consultants talked about a reclamation plan, and he asked what the final project would look like after the reclamation plan is fully implemented.  

Mr. Prince responded that he did not have details of the reclamation plan, noting that topic was not within the City’s jurisdiction. 

Mignon Wood, Malcolm Carpenter Associates, clarified that the reclamation plan assumes the floor of the quarry will become an industrial park built on large pads with a parking area, catchment basin, and excavated and revegetated slopes and benches.  She said reclamation is an ongoing project for the past couple years, and these efforts will continue.

Mr. Burr noted Brisbane has had increasing problems with dust from quarry operations, landslides at Northeast Ridge, and siltation of the lagoon, all of which can be traced to major developments.  He asked if dredging the lagoon and other off-site measures were part of the recommended mitigation.  Without these, he stated, the EIR is inadequate.

Mr. Burr observed that CEQA case law is littered with instances of consultants who make mistakes and do inadequate work.  For this reason, he noted, CEQA puts great emphasis on public participation, full disclosure, and proper analysis.

Mr. Burr expressed his opinion that EIR should provide such a full analysis that proponents can identify what kind of project was likely to succeed.  He expressed his opinion that this EIR falls short in its analysis of alternatives because only three were considered.  He noted alternatives like a botanic garden, open space, and off-site alternatives were summarily dismissed, and there was no discussion of other reasonable alternatives like a resort hotel, a public park and lake, an artists cooperative, rock-climbing, wind-gliding, hospital and medical clinics, senior assisted housing.  Mr. Burr urged the City to go back and do the job right, examining a wider range of possible alternatives.  He recommended that the City Council reject the EIR because of its weak analysis.

David Schooley, San Bruno Mountain Watch and Bay Area Land Watch, said he recently visited the Vasco Caves, a sacred Indian site on the east side of Mount Diablo.  He noted the area has rolling hills, occasional ridges, and caves with writings and drawings from early visitors.  Mr. Schooley commented that the most disconcerting thing about his visit was the intense early-morning traffic, making it difficult to turn in at the park entrance.  He said the rolling hills are now covered with houses, changing the entire area.

Mr. Schooley advised looking back, looking forward, slowing down, and proceeding very carefully with this immense effort.  He emphasized the importance of protecting undeveloped areas from further human encroachment and damage.  He urged the Council to reject the EIR.

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, submitted a citizens’ critique of the 2001 EIR covering a wide range of environmental issues.  He said San Bruno Mountain Watch is most concerned about preserving the biological resources.  He clarified that he respected the credentials and advice of the experts and consultants, but some of their proposals and recommendations may not play out smoothly and predictably when applied to the quarry site.

Mr. Batchelder expressed concern that efforts to revegetate the graded benches in the upper part of the quarry are likely to be costly and ineffective.  He noted there are a number of other homeowners associations around San Bruno Mountain that have not been able to carry out their responsibilities, and in other cases, developers have defaulted on their duties.  He said native foxes are becoming infected with feline distemper from feral cats, a problem not adequately addressed in the mitigation plans.  He questioned whether CC&R’s (conditions, covenants, and restrictions) were the best way to deal with this issue and others.

Mr. Batchelder commented that the biological survey should not have been conducted in November and December, a time of year when many host plants are invisible.  He said characterizations of the habitat surrounding the quarry are inaccurate, and there are species listed that do not live in the area.  Mr. Batchelder noted the error was continued from the draft EIR to the specific plan for One Quarry Road, and he questioned why the experts did not catch these errors.

Mr. Batchelder said the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service did not provide any comments within the public comment period, but a representative indicated they were waiting for baseline information on the take of individual species.  He noted that the EIR is inadequate without their input.

Mr. Batchelder stated that when the General Plan was revised in 1994, many people wanted to rezone the quarry as open space, but the existing industrial operation precluded that possibility.  He noted the area can remain as open space if there is sufficient will to do that.

Del Schembari, San Bruno Mountain Watch, presented a statement on behalf of Karen Cunningham.  He noted Ms. Cunningham provided pictures of the Geneva quarry and raised questions about potential problems dealing with a limited liability corporation.  Mr. Schembari observed that the chain-link fence in the photos is not very attractive in a residential area.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, Mayor Bologoff proposed continuing the matter to the next meeting.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to continue this matter to the February 21 meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 
STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had no report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

· Finance Subcommittee - 1/23/06 Meeting
CM Richardson reported that the Finance Subcommittee dealt with all its agenda items in closed session. 

· Arts Subcommittee
CM Richardson said the subcommittee met to discuss plans for an art-sharing night on February 25.  The subcommittee also talked about the Mission Blue concert series, a Comcast broadcast, the budget, and the Mayor’s Art Awards.


B.
Consider resetting March 16 Special City Council Meeting on Baylands EIR scoping and set new date for Community Pool solar project dedication

CM Richardson proposed rescheduling the March 16 meeting for the following week.  Councilmembers tentatively agreed to hold the meeting on March 21.

CM Conway said he was unavailable on Saturdays.  Councilmembers decided to select the date for the dedication ceremony at the next meeting.


C.
Discuss letter of support for urgency state legislation to grant all counties the option of holding the June 2006 gubernatorial primary by all-mail ballot

CM Waldo made a motion to send a letter of support modeled on the sample provided.  The motion was seconded by CM Conway and carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Attendance at 21st Annual International Aviation Noise and Air Quality Symposium

CM Richardson requested authorization to attend a conference in Southern California from March 5 through 8.  She said former Councilmember Clara Johnson attended in the past and sent an email urging a Councilmember to go.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to authorize the conference attendance as requested.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway asked CM Richardson to brief the Council upon her return.


E.
Commission/Committee Application Status

City Clerk Schroeder reported that enough applications had been received to fill the vacant positions.  She suggested that the Council conduct candidate interviews at two separate meetings, on February 14 and February 22.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, asked what the City was doing about finding a place to relocate the Public Works Department.  He questioned the prudence of moving forward with the new Council Chambers and public meeting room before addressing the basic improvements needed for the Fire Department, Police Department, and Public Works Department.  He pointed out the new Council Chambers is a “want” rather than a “need,” and he recommended using the $2 million for more urgent projects.

Mr. Bouscal said he warned the City before about the need for proper traffic delineators to mark construction areas.  He observed that the recent death on Bayshore could have been avoided if that bottleneck had been addressed. 

Mr. Bouscal urged the City to focus on the biggest problems first and make the Public Works Department relocation a top priority. 

City Manager Holstine said the staff has made definite safety and access improvements at the present site, which is under a long-term lease.  He added that the City has not yet decided whether to remodel there or to find another location, and there is plenty of time in which to make that decision. 

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:31 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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